HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, APRIL 11, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

The meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

The Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, April 11, 2023.
MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – November 18, 2022

Regular Session – December 13, 2022

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrant:

	Vendor Warrant
	#91
	$   35,705.68

	School Warrant
	#92
	$ 600,906.81

	Ambulance Commitment

3/20/23 – 3/26/23
	For
	$   64,195.45

	Ambulance Commitment

3/27/23 – 4/2/23
	For
	$     4,757.36


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Payroll Warrant
	#46
	$ 407,350.83

	Vendor Warrant
	#47
	$ 117,281.54

	Mobile home Park Fee
	#4
	$     5,148.00


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	PGB Engineering, LLC (peer review/Morse Brothers ER) …….
W.B. Mason (toner) .……………………………………………
John R. Dolan, Esq.  (labor matters) ……………………………
Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal/March) …..................................

RELX Inc. LexisNexis (MA laws  subscription/internet) ………
	$      770.48
$      388.67
$      900.00
$ 18,886.68
$        78.00
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DISCUSSIONS

Vacation Carryover Requests - Highway Department

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved five (5) vacation carryover requests from  employees of the Highway Department.  
Vacation Carryover Request – Town Accountant 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved the vacation carryover request from  the Town Accountant.  
Continuation of  Fuel & Gasoline Contract
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to continue the contract with Dennis K. Burke, Inc. for the delivery of Premium, Unleaded Gasoline and Diesel fuel to the Town of Halifax for the period July 1, 2023 to June 30, 2024.

Appointment – Board of Registrars
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously appointed Summer Schmaling as a Republican party to the Board of Registrars.  

Speed Limit 
Bruno said that Mr. Corrigan would like to have the speed limit sign along Route 106 changed and he is not sure if the town has the authority to do that.  Hayward said it is difficult to change speed limits especially on  Route 106 is a State road and would need to have a study done, which the State will do if you ask them.  Bruno asked what the process was should we want to change it and Hayward said He said you would have signs saying 25 mph unless posted.  He does not know too many people who would want 25 mph.  

Chief Chaves said you would have signs as you enter and leave the town saying speed limit is 25 mph unless posted.  He believes this was brought up at an Annual Town Meeting a few years back and was voted down.  He continued to say the radar trailer was in front of the station (35 mph) and 85% of the vehicles traveling by were at an average of 41 mph.  If we have a study done the State could say the speed limit is too low.  
Mike Schleiff – 60 Paradise Lane 
He said that Old Colony Planning Council does this at no fee.  
Kathleen  Berry – 34 Highland Circle 

She recently looked at the W. Bridgewater town page and a study was already done so maybe look at their study to see if any suggestions have been made for a speed limit.  
Chief Chaves asked when it was published and she did not know.  He said there was one done in 2010 and recommendations were made but another study is scheduled for … He said the last study in 2017/2019  recommended crossing signs and removing no passing zone signage. 
Bruno asked that Old Colony Planning Council be contacted and ask them for a recommendation/ideas and follow up with the Traffic Safety Committee.  
Selig said with Route 106 getting built up with businesses he would not be opposed to slowing things down in the business area. 

Mr.  Corrigan said the in 2016 Legislature passed Section 193 & 194 of Chapter 218 to create two new Sections of MGL 90517C Section 193 which allows a municipality to opt into Section 17c Chapter 90 of the MGL thereby reducing statutory speed limits from 30 to 25 mph on any or all town owned roadways within a thickly settled or business district.  The legislation also requires cities and towns to notify MA Department of Transportation of these changes.  
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He said the town has a right to take the business district drop it down to 25 mph. without notifying the DOT until after they have done it.  If you are going to drop the speed limit down to 20 mph you will have to a survey done ahead of time.  

Bruno thanked him and said the Highway Surveyor and the police chief are saying something different so we will have to investigate it further.  Route 106 is a State road and we have difficulty in controlling it.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Jeremy Gillespie – Appointment to Zoning By-Law Review Committee

He said he has read a lot of the by-laws and there are areas that need improvement as they were written at a time when things were different but times have changed.  

Bruno said the committee is meant to review the by-laws and give recommendations and not take any direct action.  He said in a committee setting you have to be willing to compromise and come up with what the group thinks is the best suggestion for Halifax.    
Selig knows that he is passionate about the environment of the town and said that you need to be open minded and Gillespie said you cannot be against everything all the time, things have to make sense and be balanced out.
Bruno asked how many are on the committee and Haddad said they need an At Large and another member from the Planning Board.
Troup said they put it up for a vote at the PB meeting but no one wanted to take it so they were going to say add another At Large.  Bruno said an election is coming up so things might change.  

Alan Dias – 1 Snow Street

He said he sent a letter to the BoS suggesting that the BoS not appoint Gillespie based on his Facebook posts and his anonymous complaints to DEP on the Conservation Commission.  Dias does not know if that type of action would be helpful for the town and thinks there are other qualified candidates out there.  

Steve Goodman – 20 4th Avenue – conservation member

He said Gillespie has never filed an anonymous complaint and has signed his name to the complaints he has filed.  He cannot comment on the Facebook posts because he is not on there.  
Gillespie said he did not file the complaint anonymously.

Bruno does not have a problem with people being passionate about things.  This committee serves a useful purpose and hopefully pushes us forward for a better Zoning phase.  All we can ask is that he goes in there with an open mind and not any sort of agenda.  Gillespie said that is what he wants.  

Selig said in addition to talking, you have to do a lot of listening on these boards and committees.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Jeremy Gillespie to the Zoning By-Law Review Committee.   
Gislane Santos – Live Entertainment permit 

Chief Chaves said that he did a site inspection because of some neighbor issues going on over there.  He spoke with Mr. Santos at length and the live music consisted of a guitar player and someone else on a wind instrument. Dual party between his birthday and his child’s birthday.  There is plenty of parking on their property.  The Chief has informed his officers that they may get a call from the neighbor but there have been ongoing issues.   
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the live entertainment permit issued to Gislane Santos. 
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DISCUSSIONS

MBTA Action Plan

Bruno read the following letter that was sent to Senator Brady, Rep. LaNatra & Cutler and would like it circulated to the surrounding Towns.

We are writing to you to express our serious reservations with the Multi-Family Zoning Requirements for MBTA Communities, also known as Section 3A of MGL c. 40A.  In our opinion, this law enacted within the last couple of years is an example of overreach by State Government which will result in great harm to communities such as Halifax.  The law, as the newly elected Attorney General recently wrote, is not only “mandatory” but the Attorney General actually seems to encourage any outside “advocacy group” to sue communities who are not in compliance.

We have to assume that you, as a representative for our community, did not intend or foresee that the State government would, in a heavy handed and completely undemocratic manner, force communities like Halifax to “knuckle under” to “advocacy groups” when there is absolutely no benefit to be gained by our community.  As a matter of fact, the Town of Halifax does not have the public infrastructure, staffing or services to accommodate an additional 750 housing units.  As you are likely aware, Halifax is among many struggling municipalities across the Commonwealth with limited revenue and greatly increasing costs.  Although the City of Boston may have a “housing crisis”, we strongly feel that there is no logical reason to force Halifax to comply with this zoning regulation. 

Moreover, what possible logical or reasonable basis exists for communities that happen to have a train station in their environs or nearby to be burdened with this law?  Halifax did not ask to have a train station.  The decision to reactivate the dormant train line in the 1990’s was solely a State government decision.  If it is true as the newly elected Attorney General stated recently that this is meant to relieve a “housing crisis”, why is the MBTA train station the necessary link?  Why for example is this onerous zoning burden not on other communities throughout the Commonwealth and only targeted toward those with a connection to the MBTA?

It is also important to note that this zoning law has caused an uproar in our community.  We have held public meetings wherein the opinion of those in attendance was solidly in opposition to the law and its imperious mandates.  To date, we have heard not a single voice in favor.

We are seeking your assistance, collectively with Representatives LaNatra and Cutler, to represent the Town of Halifax and be the voices of our community in State government.  This law has absolutely zero benefit to Halifax and is likely to cause unnecessary harm.  The MBTA zoning law would require that we have zoning which would allow for 750 units within a short distance to the train station.  This is in a community with currently only 2,930 households, so this would ultimately result in over a 25% household increase.  A number that the Town of Halifax cannot effectively absorb.  This is irresponsible legislation and as a community, we are imploring you to do your jobs to represent Halifax’s interests.

The Board of Selectmen are requesting that you attend a meeting in the near future to give you the opportunity to explain to our residents how this law came to be, and what you will do to help Halifax.  Please let us know when you might be available.

Thank you for your kind attention, consideration and expected help.

Troup want to say the train line is not a requirement anymore in the law as they have been scratching off different parts of it.  Other towns are now fighting is such as Carver and Marshfield.  
Bruno said he wrote the letter because it is an overreach on the State Government’s part.  It is one thing to encourage us but with the recent comments from the AG stating she was going to reach out to out-of-State advocacy groups to sue the towns and if we do not agree with her it is discriminating.  He thought that was outrageous and ridiculous.  
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He feels the only way to address this is to bring our representatives in as it is their job to look out for us.  He does not have a problem with our State Reps but it is time they did their work.  

Selig thinks they will be receptive and glad we are giving them a chance to meet with the BoS. The letter sums it up perfectly.  
Schleiff suggested checking the other towns who have commuter rail stations.     
Bruno did hear that Marshfield and Scituate are wrestling with this and he is not sure what they are doing.  He knows Middleboro has aggressively been trying not to have to do this and he heard Holden is too.  He thinks circulating this among the local communities and getting some publicity is the only way to make a change.   

Troup asked could we not spend the town’s money on investigating it any further and have a Special Town Meeting to save the taxpayers’ money.  Haddad said that we have a grant to investigate it.  She said if you read the grant there are different things in it that are not so great for the town.  Bruno did not think they wanted to go that road yet because it is an overreach and a burden but that is the way the law is written up.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to send the above letter.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Park Commission & Youth & Recreation Commission Grant Money Allocation 

Dick Steele said Y&R is looking at $16,000 to do work on the walking track, recutting the baseball and softball fields behind the school and installing turf for softball and baseball to be use by all residents.  Doing all that will  cost between $15,000 - $16,000.  Steele understands the Park Commission wants to open up the beach area and they have no money and this grant will help them.  His projects can be started right now and asked how the bills will get paid should they move forward. 
Schleiff said the Park Commissioners have not formally met to finalize the bills.  He knows there was a placeholder set for $500,000 for the ADA and asked if any of that involved parks on that list.  Haddad said probably not in this first round as we have millions of dollars in ADA improvements that we have to move forward with.  

Schleiff said some of the items they were asking for were pathways down to the beach, van parking, crosswalk from the parking lot to the beach on Route 36.  These are three things they were looking at to try and help out with whatever amount they end up getting.  

Bruno asked what the Board has to do and Haddad said to approve the projects that have a figure associated with it.  Bruno said if they approve the $16,000 for Y&R that will leave Parks with $34,000 to work with.  
Schleiff said there are some other items such as picnic tables they would like to get and spread around the town.  

Haddad said he will submit the proposal to the State tomorrow and be in touch with Steele once it is approved.  Steele asked if he knew of a time frame and Haddad said the turn around is pretty quick.  

Schleiff will get some numbers to Haddad next week on Park’s projects.  

Moved by Brno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved the projects submitted by Youth & Recreation for the economic development earmarks for Halifax.  
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DISCUSSIONS

Morse Brothers 

Haddad said that Morse Brothers has notified him that they will be moving a second pile of dirt  with two trucks. They will be avoiding the school bus schedule.  We have had various discussions with our attorneys, engineers, water commissioners and the water superintendent to make sure there was no negative impact on the water and we have been assured there is not.  They are moving piles that have already been dug and are operating under the agricultural exemption.  This should  be done by the end of next week.  This is not the project they applied for and withdrew last year; this is simply them moving their loam pile from Halifax to a couple of their other bogs in various communities.    

Training for Boards & Committees

A couple of open meeting law trainings sessions have been held giving the staff a chance to take part in them.  Also, ethics training that has been sent out by the State will be easier for everyone to obtain.  Haddad said that we will continue to look for opportunities to train the staff and members of the boards and committees.  

Review Annual Town Meeting Warrant

The Board reviewed the warrant and split up various Articles that each Board member would speak on.  Articles that pertain to certain departments will be addressed by the Department Heads.  Many of the Articles are annual housekeeping Articles. 

Kathleen  Berry – 34 Highland Circle 
She asked if there was someone who updates the websites because it appears that the information is not accurate and she said the warrant was not on the website.  He said that once the Board approves the warrant it will be posted on the website.  He also explained that the way the website is set up is that old notices stay on the websites but the newer notices are the latest ones you see.  She asked if the members of the committees’ control what is on their page because the school committee’s page is not current.  Haddad said that can be looked into.  
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Annual Town Meeting Warrant as printed. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:30 p.m. to pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 to discuss: 
Fire Chief Contract

Pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(2), To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel.

Contract Negotiations

   Firefighters, Highway, Mixed Unit, Patrol Officers & Sergeants
Pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(3), As discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes
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Bruno announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
--------------

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Nessralla, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 7:40 p.m.: 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, moved by Bruno and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:40 p.m.

-----------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

-------------------------------------------------

Date approved 

/pjm

Documents referenced

Vacation carryover request from Highway employees & Town Accountant 
Live entertainment request – Gislane Santos 

Estimates for work on baseball & softball field, fencing behind HES & turf for batting cage 
